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Faculty of Social Sciences and Humanities

Report on ANNUAL PROGRAMME REVIEW, 2006-07 

1. In accordance with University quality procedures for Annual Programme Review, a formal meeting was held with the following Schools/Departments:

	Business School
	27 February

	Design & Technology
	18 February

	English & Drama
	21 February

	Geography
	28 February

	LUSAD
	29 January

	PIRES
	22 February

	SSES
	29 January


Economics and Social Sciences are scheduled for Periodic Programme Review on 14 and 21 May 2008. 
2. Annual Programme Reviews were conducted for the following validated programmes::

	FD: Sports Science with Sports Management
	Loughborough College
	7 March

	FD: Sports Science
	Loughborough College
	7 March

	FD: Exercise, Health & Fitness with Management
	Loughborough College
	7 March

	FD: Sports Coaching
	Loughborough College
	7 March

	BSc: Applied Sports Science
	Loughborough College
	7 March


Business School:

1. Applications across the School’s U/G programmes have risen in total. Although applications to Retail Management continue on a downward trend, the programme still has an applications/intake ratio of c. 8:1 – the programme is being renamed w.e.f. 2009-10. Intake has remained stable in total, but with some small  increases at the request of the University and with some variations between the programmes]. Entry qualifications across U/G programmes continue to rise, and are now at a generally high level. Applications to the School’s Singapore programmes has remained stable, and intake has risen. As in previous years, PGT programmes continue to recruit well, and the School continues to attract a high number of international postgraduate students – c. 85% of its intake. Recruitment to PMDC programmes has been more variable, reflecting changes in the external environment [particularly the NHS]. The PMDC is continuing to revise its portfolio of programmes, and is introducing a number of targeted new programmes in the near future. The School is to be congratulated on achieving the MBA intake necessary to be eligible for AMBA accreditation. 

2. Progression at U/G level is generally good. There is room for improvement on the first attempt pass rate on some programmes, but the School is addressing this. Progression on the School’s Singapore programmes is more variable, as would be expected given the different background of students, but is not problematic. Progression and low withdrawal rates on PMDC and MBA programmes remain good. The U/G attainment profile remains good – c. 65% being awarded a First/Upper Second. There has been a particular creditable rise in the proportion of Firsts, now at c. 16%. Attainment at PGT level has dropped slightly, with the overall Masters pass rate at c.82% and Distinctions at c.4%, although this should be seen in the context of a very high proportion of international students. PMDC programmes continue to show a good attainment profile, with Distinctions at c. 20%. Destinations data at U/G level show that c. 80% of those for whom data is available are progressing onto employment or further study.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison: the feedback process remains commendably thorough, and results positive across the board – U/G, Singapore, PGT and PMDC. The organisation and management of teaching and learning continue to receive particularly positive feedback. SSLC minutes are commendably detailed, and have raised only minor concerns, which have been addressed by the School, although there is scope for further investigation of the provision of IT facilities for the Singapore programmes. NSS results were generally excellent, and the School has given very thorough consideration to areas of further improvement, particularly marking criteria and feedback. 

4. External Examiners: all EE reports are positive, most are very positive, and this applies across the School’s portfolio - U/G, Singapore, PGT and PMDC – an excellent outcome. The School is assiduous in responding promptly and fully to EE’s, and the relationship with its large number of EE’s is handled very professionally. Minor issues raised by EE’s have been addressed; the School’s intention to increase staffing in some areas of PMDC, which are reliant on a few key staff, is welcome.

5. Other matters arising: 

· The quality of the School’s documentation and internal monitoring remains very high and a credit to those academic and administrative staff involved.

· See Appendix for PPR Progress Report

Design & Technology
1. U/G applications have risen significantly, with a good split between the new BA and BSc programmes, and an applications/intake ratio of c.6:1. Entry grades have been maintained at c. 300. The Department continues to consider that interviewing is an essential element in the selection process for its programmes. As anticipated, fewer students [c.3%] are transferring out of Year One because the programme content was not as expected. Intake at PGT level has dropped back a little on last year, and remains low despite the introduction of more specialised pathways.
2. Progression at U/G level remains very good [typically 85/90% at first attempt, >95% after SAP]. Placements are working well – all students who wished to undertake a placement during 2006-07 were accommodated. Attainment remains at a good level, with some 60% obtaining a First or Upper Second [10% Firsts]. Attainment at PGT level is good, although there were no Distinctions this year. Destinations data remains very good – some 87% of ‘known’ destinations in employment or further study [c.77% of total].
3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison: feedback mechanisms and reporting are very thorough. As in previous years, feedback is positive across the board. Students have voiced some concern over student workload. This has been discussed in detail both with students and between staff. It has been agreed that staff will give further consideration to the timing of assignment deadlines, and will incorporate further study skills advice into existing modules. Programme feedback demonstrates that the majority of students do appreciate that time management skills are an essential part of both undergraduate and professional practice in this area. Minor issues in student feedback at PGT level have been addressed by the Department. Staff student liaison committee minutes demonstrate that the Department continues to have a full and open dialogue with its students.

4. External Examiners’ reports at U/G level continue to be very positive, and confirm the high standard of the Department’s programmes. Assessment and feedback are both aspects which are singled out for particular praise by External Examiners. The PGT EE confirms very high teaching quality, but raises some issues concerning the amount of assessment – these have been addressed by the Department, which is revising its PGT assessment regime.
5. Other matters: 

· The potential for growth, particularly at U/G level, remains clear. The development of the new Design Centre will have an obvious impact.
· The Department is currently investigating the possibilities of using the LUSI system to monitor student progress mid-year, particularly in connection with year-long modules.
English & Drama

1. There is a slight downward trend on applications for U/G S/H Drama, but the applications/intake ratio remains at c.8:1, and intake and entry grades have remained stable – a pattern shared with the Drama/English Minor programme. Improvements to the Department’s buildings [particularly relevant to both the Drama and Film aspects of the Department’s curricula] should have a beneficial effect on applications over the next few years. S/H English and English/Minor programmes have seen an increase in applications, putting the applications/intake ratios at 5:1 and 4:1 respectively; intake has risen significantly on both programmes with no reduction in entry grades. The Joint English/Sports Science programme has maintained its applications/intake ratio at 8:1. Entry grades across the board remain in the 305-320 range, with the majority exceeding 310. PGT intake remains stable if relatively low, and the Department is continuing to revise its PGT portfolio. 

2. Progression on U/G S/H Drama  and Drama/English Minor programmes remains excellent.  Progression across English S/H, Joint and Minor programmes is good. The attainment profile at U/G level is once again strong across the board – over 90% achieving a First or Upper Second, on both S/H and Joint/Minor programmes. Approximately 10% of students across the U/G board are graduating with a First; as noted below, one External examiner has suggested the department review its assessment criteria at the upper end, and the department has already responded positively to this. PGT attainment is equally good – a pass rate of 90%+ across programmes, with some 20% of students obtaining a Distinction. Destinations data is good, demonstrating that c.75% of all students [including ‘unknowns’] are progressing onto employment or further study.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. The Department is now providing quantitative summaries of feedback data for English, but summary data on Drama feedback remains qualitative only – it has been agreed this will be addressed in future. Feedback remains very positive; some concerns over availability of appropriate teaching and study space have been raised by students, but these should be addressed by the recent and on-going development of the Department’s physical facilities. Some concerns over the availability of library material, particularly core texts, has been addressed by way of additional briefings for students from library staff on electronic resources; the department is confident that this will address the issue. Minutes of SSLC meetings confirm that a good dialogue takes place on a wide range of issues, and students are clearly satisfied that staff are acting appropriately on the issues which arise.

4. External Examiners’ Reports continue to be very positive across all U/G and PGT programmes, with External Examiners frequently commenting upon evidence of excellent teaching. Suggestions from External Examiners have all been addressed promptly and in a positive manner by the Department. Two of the PGT External Examiners have recommended the introduction of a Merit award at PGT level, but the Department have been advised that this possibility has been discussed at University level recently, and there is not sufficient support for the idea to proceed.

5. Other matters arising:

· The Department remains committed to the provision of P/T study, but notes that the new LUSI system cannot handle P/T registrations that depart from a 60/60 credit split. AD[T] to raise this matter with LUSI staff.

Geography

1. Applications to U/G programmes have either remained stable or risen. The applications/intake ratio for S/H geography has improved, and is now at c. 7:1; the ratio on Joint and Combined U/G programmes is stable at c. 4:1 [5:1 on the joint programme with SSES]. Intake across S/H and Joint/Combined U/G programmes has remained stable, as have entry grades which are all in the 300-340 range. Intake across the department’s portfolio of PGT programmes remains stable but small. This is despite considerable efforts on the part of the Department to revise its portfolio. The department is committed to continuing to explore the right mix of PGT programmes, and acknowledges the need for further change. Active consideration is being given to the possibilities afforded for cross-departmental collaboration in connection with the Sustainability agenda.

2. Progression on U/G programmes has been good in recent years, and has now improved to the point where it is very good across the board – the Department is to be congratulated on this. The attainment profile at U/G level remains good – c.74% obtaining a First or Upper Second [c.9% Firsts]. The Department continues to maintain good Destinations data, which demonstrate that at least 75% [including ‘unknowns’] are progressing onto employment or further study. Although numbers at PGT level are small, the pass rate continues to be good, with a creditable number achieving a Distinction.

3. Data provided on student feedback at both U/G and PGT levels is excellent, with a thorough quantitative and qualitative summary provided. Minutes of staff/student liaison meetings continue to demonstrate an good dialogue between staff and students at all levels. Some issues have been identified. A concern over the amount of assessment based on multiple-choice questions [something also queried by External Examiners] has been addressed, and some initial concerns arising from the high proportion of staff on probation [7/24] have been resolved. There is evidence of good inter-departmental liaison where Joint programmes are involved.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are once again very positive, and draw attention to clear evidence of excellent research-informed teaching at all levels. Any issues raised by External Examiners [such as the use of MCQ’s or the setting of degree class boundaries] have been addressed in a very thorough and constructive fashion by the Department.

5. Matters arising:

· The Department is continuing to develop its facilitation of student PDP, in part in response to the 2006 NSS feedback, and integrating it into the Personal Tutoring system in all three years. This has been identified by the Faculty QE Officer as an instance of best practice for further dissemination.
LUSAD

1. U/G applications continue to show a slight decline, and across all U/G programmes the applications/intake ratio is now 2:1. Intake, however,  is generally stable or showing a slight increase, with intake to the new 3DD and Fine Art programmes on target. Intake to the Foundation Year continues to fall – down 15%. The School has noted competitor institutions taking direct entrants into U/G study, which may be one factor underlying the decline. The School has undertaken a major review of the curriculum in the same way as has been done at U/G level; this is continuing during the 2007-08 session with the aim of further aligning the Foundation curriculum with the U/G curriculum. The NAFA programme has seen a small increase in its intake. PGT intake has fallen once again, with intake now <10.
2. Attainment in the Foundation Year remains good, with a pass rate of c.96%; however, as in previous years, only c.50% progress onto U/G study in the School. Progression at U/G level varies across programmes to some degree. The APR last year noted that Graphic Communication could improve its progression rates at Parts A and B, and that the School had addressed this by way of some modifications to both content and staffing; whilst there have been some improvements, there is still scope for further improvement, particularly for first attempts at Parts A and B. Multi Media Textiles and Printed Textiles should also consider their first attempt pass rates at Part A, and Illustration at Part B. Otherwise progression is good across the programmes. The attainment profile across programmes remains strong – c. 76% awarded Firsts or Upper Seconds, with Firsts alone rising from 17% to c.21%. Destinations data show c. 52% progressing onto employment or further study.
3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. Module and programme feedback remains generally good. Some individual modules were the cause of some concern, as the School adapts to its new portfolio of U/G programmes, but the School has now addressed these issues and there have been changes in staffing. Previous concerns over availability of technical staff availability have been addressed via a Technical Review [Prof Backhouse], and the appointment of new staff. The School has conducted a thorough review of issues arising from the 2006-07 NSS results, and has agreed a number of consequent actions including seminars from the Faculty QE Officer on feedback.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are once again very positive in tone, and draw particular attention to the School’s efforts to impart a business practice dimension to its curriculum. Some Externals have invited the School to consider the relative strengths of the Dissertation and the Critical Appraisal; the School will be making further efforts to brief its students on the requirements and expectations of each form of assessment.

5. Matters arising:
· The School’s reformulation of its U/G portfolio has maintained intake numbers and standards. Given the School’s strategy of a small reduction in undergraduate intakes in future years, this reformulation should further enhance the quality of intake. 

· In the light of the downward trends in Foundation Year and PGT intake, significant changes are already underway, and should continue to be prioritised. 

· The School’s collaboration with NAFA [Singapore] remains relatively small-scale, but appears to be working well. The School is encouraged to identify and further develop appropriate international collaboration, with additional PGT and PGR recruitment as a central factor in its thinking.
PIRES
1. Applications to Politics with a Minor continue to decline – the applications/intake ratio is now <2:1. Intake is up, however, as are entry qualifications [although these remain at the lower end of the Faculty average range].  Applications to European Studies/European & International Studies remain modest, but have risen from last year. Intake and entry qualifications remain stable. Applications to International Relations continue an impressive upward trend – up on last year, and double the number compared with two years ago. Intake has also risen, again doubling over the last two years, and entry qualifications are up. This new subject area within PIRES has been a clear success. Across the U/G portfolio, the Department is now much less dependant than in recent years upon CCO/Clearing. Intake to PGT programmes remains low, at c.10; the department understands the necessity for further review and development in this area.
2. Progression at U/G level differs across programmes. Both International Relations and European Studies have satisfactory progression rates, but progression on the Politics with a Minor programme remains problematic – a Part A first attempt success rate of <50% [rising to >80% after resit], and a Part B first attempt success rate of 75% [rising to >90% after resit] remain causes for some concern. This is despite some very creditable changes made in recent years [e.g. diagnostic testing, core tutorial, induction at Parts A, B & C] which were designed in part to address this issue. The department has now adopted a policy of attendance recording, and is stressing the importance of good attendance during its Part B and C induction programme. The attainment profile has slipped a little, with the proportion of Firsts/Upper Seconds at c.56%;  as was the case last year, however, there are still very few First class degrees awarded – c.3%. This profile should improve next year as the first cohort of International Relations reaches graduation. Destinations data shows c. 60% progressing onto employment or further study. Attainment at PGT level remains an area which should receive further consideration by the Department, with a first attempt success rate remaining at c. 65% and no Distinctions. 

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison. Module and programme feedback remains very good, with most questions receiving a score of at least 4 – questions relating to content and teaching delivery producing very positive responses. The department has identified a trend for students responding to ‘feedback’ questions to interpret those questions as relating only to written feedback, and is introducing generic feedback on c/w and exams to encourage broader reflection by students on the nature of feedback – this is commendable. The Department has given full consideration to its NSS results, and correctly identified two areas for further improvement, assessment and feedback; in response, the Department has revised marking criteria and introduced generic feedback on both c/w and exams. Minutes of SSLC meetings confirm a good dialogue, and there is clear evidence of Departmental willingness to address issues which arise. Staff have used the SSLC to have a number of useful discussions about student attendance and departmental expectations.

4. External Examiners’ reports remain commendably positive across the board. Externals for both Politics/IR and Languages confirm clear evidence of good teaching, and are very positive about programme content. EE comments at PGT level are equally positive, and draw particular attention to the research-informed teaching on the various programmes. All EE’s are very positive about the Departmental administration.
5. Other matters arising:

· The Department has been one of the first in the University to adopt the new [Moodle] VLE, and all staff and the Faculty OLDO’s are to be congratulated for the very high rate of active involvement in this project, which has resulted in significant improvements and innovations.
SSES

1. U/G applications are up by some 18%, and intake is up by some 16%; the applications/intake ratio remains high, at c.12:1. Entry grades remain very high – an average of 349 points on the School’s largest U/G programme, with all programmes within the 325-350 range. Sport & Leisure Management, commented upon last year,  has seen an increase in applications,  intake and entry grades. PGT intake remains split over some 11 programmes. Intake remains stable, with programmes averaging intakes of between 5 and 10 each. The School is undertaking a review of Postgraduate Programmes;  a proposal to possibly merge some of the programmes is currently under discussion. Note 1: Sport Science & Mathematics - administration for this programme has moved to the School of Mathematics from the academic year 2007/08 onwards. The transfer of the administration of this programme to the School of Mathematics has gone well, and liaison between the two departments regarding this programme is good. Note 2: A BPS re-accreditation visit for the Psychology of Sport Exercise programme took place in Jan 2008.  Feedback was very positive and re-accreditation should be confirmed in March 2008
2. Progression is generally very good across the board, although there is scope for some improvement in first attempt pass rates at Part A in the joint programme with Social Sciences, and Sport & Leisure Management. Attainment at U/G level remains strong – c.80% being awarded a First or Upper Second [11% Firsts]. Destinations data remains very impressive – c. 86% of known students [73% of all students] progressed onto employment or further study; an impressive 33% of known students went onto further study. Attainment at PGT level remains generally good, with c. 10% Distinctions [a slight decrease on last year]. 
3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison. Due to staff illness the undergraduate degree programme survey did not take place during the academic year 2006/07.  However, all staff had access to feedback at modular level and action on these points is addressed in the discipline-based external examiners’ reports.  Also due to staff illnesses only one formal Staff Student Liaison meeting took place during the academic year 2006/07.  The School’s External Examiners, however, had each met with a group of students and the School’s Director of Undergraduate Studies met with the Chair of the SSES Student Group on a monthly basis.  Module feedback was acted upon.  Measures have already been put in place to ensure that this situation will not happen again.  Previously student feedback had highlighted insufficient modular choice.  This issue has been addressed by the School, with the appointment of 7 new academic staff and a net gain of 7 new undergraduate modules for 2007/08 with 3 more new undergraduate modules planned for 2008/09. Progress has also been made with regard to the Analysis and Performance in Sport (APS) and Applied Sports Science (ASS) modules which attracted some negative feedback last year, with the appointment of a new member of staff and the further developing of links with the Sports Development Centre and Sports Governing Bodies. Feedback and SSLC discussions are positive on all other aspects, and there is a good dialogue at SSLC.
4. U/G External Examiners’ Reports continue to be very positive, and confirm the very high standards of the School’s programmes. Several EE’s draw attention to the high standing of the School’s programmes, both in a national and international context. External Examiners are also positive about the fuller range of marks with which they are now being presented. Minor suggestions for improvements in practice have been made, and the School has responded to these. EE reports at PGT level are equally positive, and confirm the School’s very high standing nationally and internationally.

5. Matters arising:

· The School is to be commended for the introduction of a mid-year progress review: after the publication of the semester 1 marks the School’s Director of Undergraduate Studies meets with students from the School’s undergraduate programmes who are at risk of going into resits.  

· The School is to be commended for the excellent presentation of the paperwork associated with this APR

Loughborough College

FD: Sports Science
FD: Sports Science with Sports Management

FD: Exercise, Health & Fitness with Management]
FD: Sports Coaching
BSc: Applied Sports Science
1. Applications for Sports Science FD programmes have remained stable; applications for Sports Coaching have risen significantly; although there has been a decrease on applications for Exercise, Health & Fitness with Management, the College is confident that this will improve as the impact of the recent re-naming is felt. Intake across the FD programmes has remained stable, with an overall applications/intake ratio of c.4:1. C.55% of the intake has non-standard qualifications, in line with FD strategy. Applications for the BSc programme have remained stable, but the intake has increased significantly whilst maintaining entry standards, a commendable outcome. Withdrawal rates across the FD programmes have decreased significantly, and the College is to be commended for its Skills Development sessions, introduced with the aim of improving retention and success rates. 
2. Progression on FD’s at Part A at first attempt remains low; however, progression after resit is acceptable. It is acknowledged that the College faces particular challenges in the first year of FD’s, and is making considerable efforts to address these challenges. There is clear room for improvement on progression and attainment on Exercise, Health & Fitness with Management and Sports Coaching, however, and the College is committed to addressing this, at least in part through staffing changes. The attainment profile remains good, with over 50% FD students going onto further study. Attainment on the BSc Applied Sports Science programme is also good – an overall pass rate of c.90%, 40% achieving a First or Upper Second, c. 85% entering employment and 15% going onto further study.
3. Student feedback has once again been positive across the programmes. It has been agreed that future APR’s will include a numerical summary for feedback data. Students have expressed some concern over the structure of the Industrial Placement; the College has responded by improving the advance briefing process and making staff changes, and will continue to monitor this. Changes have also been made to the Employability module following student comment. There is evidence of a good dialogue between staff and students, in which staff are careful to explain the expectations they hold of their students. Students have expressed a wish for more study space to be available, and this is being addressed as part of the College’s estates development. Concern over access to LU Library facilities continues to be expressed.

4. The External Examiner Report is once again positive, and notes the development of more effective assessment criteria by the College. The Report also notes excellent feedback being provided to students. The EE notes some concern expressed by the College over attainment during the first year of the FD’s [see Progression above], but has responded to a suggestion that entry standards be raised by drawing attention to the widening access aspect of FD’s, and noting the much improved attainment profile in the second year. The College continues to maintain a good dialogue with their EE on this and other matters.
Paul Byrne

Associate Dean [Teaching], SSH

2 May 2008 
PLB/APR Summary Report 06-07
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